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The case had been contentious; both sides 

had been jockeying hard for strategic 

advantage.  Late on a Friday night, the 

plaintiffõs counsel dropped a bomb in the 

form of an electronically filed motion to 

disqualify the defendantsõ attorney; the 

ostensible reason:  the defendantsõ attorneyõs 

representation of multiple defendants was 

improper because the defendants had 

inherently conflicting positions in the 

litigationð the motion alleged the attorney 

was in violation of KRPC  1.7.   

Up until the motion was filed, the defendants 

had been enjoying the benefits of joint 

representation, and the benefits were 

significant:  easily synchronized strategies, 

coordinated efforts in discovery, and reduced 

defense expenses.  The defendants thought 

having a single attorney at trial would be an 

effective way to demonstrate a unified front 

to the judge and jury.  The attorney could 

select trial strategies and themes without fear 

of contradiction among 

the defendants; lines of 

questioning could be 

chosen or discarded 

based upon a single 

view of the case ð or, at 

least, a view of the case 

that incorporated and 

harmonized multiple 

perspectives.  Of course, 

in addition to these procedural benefits, the 

defendants considered the cost savings of 

engaging a single attorney.  For anyone who 

pays legal fees, the expenses associated with 

legal representation are a legitimate and 

significant concern.1  The defendants thought 

engaging one attorney to represent multiple 

defendants provided a legitimate means to 

reduce the cost of litigation.  They considered 

the economies of scale:  one attorney, not 
(Continued on page 22) 

ETHICALLY AND SUCCESSFULLY REPRESENTING  

MULTIPLE DEFENDANTS 

òEconomics of Justiceó Cites Impacts of 

Unemployment, Loss of Tax Revenue, and 

Business Uncertainty 

In a report released July 17, 2014 entitled 

òThe Economics of Justice,ó DRI-The Voice of 

the Defense Bar details the adverse 

economic impacts on communities when 

courts are denied an adequate level of 

funding to execute their functions. 

Framing the issue, the report states, òWhile 

Jefferson and the other Framers provided for 

an independent federal judiciary in the 

Constitution, no effective way has been found 

to address the occasional òchoke holdó that 

the executive and legislative branches exert 

on the federal and state judiciaries through 

control of the purse-strings. The reality is that 

the third and co-equal branch has been 

reduced to a supplicant in search of funding 

from the two other branches of government.ó 

Typically judicial 

budgets, state and 

federal, are a minute 

percentage of overall 

budgets, sometimes 

less than 1%. On the 

federal level, Chief 

Justice John Roberts 

has explained that òfor 

each citizenõs tax dollar, 

only two-tenths of one 

penny of a tax dollar 

funds the entire third 

branch of government.ó 

So, while cuts to the judiciary have minimal 

effects on overall budgets, they can have 

draconian effects on the courts and the 

communities in which they are located. 

Thatõs because courts have no optional 

programs that they can cut in tight times.    

(Continued on page 25) 
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Heading toward the end of my term as 

President of KADC, itõs time for something a 

little different in the Presidentõs Message: An 

association well-check.  Below is a description 

of what KADC has accomplished so far this 

year, and a list of the significant work still in 

progress.  If you have additional input 

regarding what KADC can do to continue to 

enhance the value of your membership, 

please let any of us on the Board of Directors 

know.  http://kadc.org/AboutKADC/

BoardofDirectors.aspx 

WORK ACCOMPLISHED SO FAR 

Continued Support for a Fully-Funded 

Judiciary 

KADC voiced its support for a fully-funded 

judiciary, demonstrating our support for the 

independence of the judiciary and opposition 

to efforts to erode the power of the Judicial 

Branch.  We kept members up to date 

regarding developments on S. Sub. HB 2338, 

the Judicial Funding bill, and members 

reached out to the Governor to ask him to 

veto it and send it back to the legislature to 

eliminate the bundled policy provisions that 

reduce the Supreme Courtõs authority and to 

fully fund the Judicial Branch.  Although this 

battle was one that was unsuccessful, our 

support for the judiciary has not wavered. 

Legislative Testimony and Support for SB 311 

Treasurer and Legislative Committee Member 

Mark Katz provided written and oral testimony 

on behalf of KADC regarding Senate Bill 311, 

which touched on three issues of importance 

to the defense bar: 

¶ modifications to the non-economic 

damage caps in K.S.A. 60-19a02; 

¶ changes to the Kansas expert witness 

statutes; and 

¶ an amendment to the collateral source 

statute. 

Read about Senate Bill 311 here and about 

the legislative efforts here. 

First Annual òAcross Stateline Seminaró 

Board members Melissa Moodie and Zach 

Chaffee-McClure and Immediate Past-

President David Cooper worked in partnership 

with the Missouri Organization of Defense 

Lawyers to develop a NEW program ð a CLE 

and sports outing held on August 29 at 

Sporting KC Stadium.  The program and venue 

was phenomenal. 

 

 

Improved Look of 

Journal Emails 

Treasurer Mark 

Katz suggested that 

we adopt a more 

reader-friendly html 

style of emails to 

distribute the 

quarterly Kansas 

Defense Journal. 

This new style was 

adopted for the 

Spring 2014 issue 

so that, in addition 

to the typical pdf attachment of the Journal  

on our emails, the emails now include a link  

to the Journal and a listing of its content. 

College Basketball Watch Party 

Secretary Sarah Warner is chairing the KADC 

Annual Conference on December 5 and 6.  A 

new feature of the Conference will be a Friday 

night college basketball watch party.  This 

yearõs game will be the Kansas-Florida 

matchup.  This is a fun, casual alternative to 

dinner on the Plaza.  Mark your calendars, 

bring your colleagues, and donõt miss out on 

this new tradition. 

Website Enhancements 

Board Member Brooks Severson is leading   

the charge to enhance the KADC website with 

improved content and usability.  In the 

interim, weõve added the following: 

A spreadsheet showing when each KADC 

Board of Directorõs term begins and expires, 

identifying each member judicial district and 

city.  The spreadsheet is a login-only member 

feature, not accessible by the public. 

A new òAmicus Briefsó tab where you can 

more easily view members of the Amicus 

Curiae Committee, view the Amicus Curiae 

Policy, and to view past Amicus Curiae briefs 

submitted by KADC. 

A notation to the website to make more clear 

that certain members-only features of the 

website can be viewed only by logging in.  

After you log in, youõll be able to view 

additional tabs and content that were not 

visible before logging in. 

Social Networking 

Board member Terelle Mock is our Social 

Networking Chair and has been managing our 

social networking endeavors.   

 

(Continued on page 26) 

Amy E. Morgan 

Polsinelli P.C. 

PRESIDENTõS MESSAGE: ASSOCIATION òWELL-CHECKó 

http://www.kadc.org/
http://www.facebook.com/pages/Kansas-Association-of-Defense-Counsel/334301516586841?fref=ts
http://kadc.org/AboutKADC/BoardofDirectors.aspx
http://kadc.org/AboutKADC/BoardofDirectors.aspx
http://kadc.org/Portals/0/Content_Newsletter/SB311Article.pdf
http://kadc.org/Portals/0/Content_Newsletter/2014Spring-Katz.pdf
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Greetings from KADC headquarters!  I hope you enjoyed the beautiful summer.  Your KADC Board 

continues to work hard to provide value to the membership.  Through the summer and fall of 2014 KADC 

has three very exciting events scheduled and I hope you will consider participating. 

The first event was the ò1st Annual Across Stateline Seminaró.  It had a fantastic afternoon lineup, which 

included a four-person moderated judicial panel and an hour of ethics.  The evening provided a superb 

networking opportunity as attendees socialized during a match at Sporting KC Stadium. Registrations 

numbers were strong, and based on this strong attendance, the Board is considering similar events in the 

future. 

The second event is yet another great KADC Annual Meeting.  December 5 and 6 we will be back at the 

Marriott Country Club Plaza.  KADC Secretary Sarah Warner and her team have put together a top shelf 

program.  In addition to the fantastic continuing education opportunities, we have something new and 

exciting planned for Friday evening - a basketball watch party! 

The third event is election season!  The primary election cycle is over, but the November general election is going to be critical 

in shaping the future of Kansas.  Every seat in the Kansas House of Representatives (at least those districts that are 

contested) and all statewide offices are up for election.  The results of this election cycle will be felt for at least the next two 

years.  If you have not yet familiarized yourself with the candidates, I hope you will do so in the months that remain and commit 

to casting an informed vote.  As KADC continues to raise its profile at the Capitol, election results become more and more 

impactful to our efforts. ¡ 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORõS REPORT 

Scott Heidner 

Executive Director 

On Friday, August 29, members of KADC and the Missouri Organization of Defense Lawyers (MODL) met in Kansas City for the 

first òAcross Stateline Seminar.ó It was a tremendous opportunity for participating members to earn credits, establish some 

common ground across the border, and even enjoy some excitement at the Sporting Kansas City versus Houston. Dynamo 

game! Presentations included: òInsurance Bad Faith ð Both Sides of the State Line,ó Judicial Panel: òAddressing RealȤlife 

Discovery Issues,ó and òEthical Considerations in the Use of Social Media in Investigations.ó ¡ 

HIGHLIGHTS FROM THE 1ST ANNUAL ACROSS STATELINE SEMINAR 
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DRI REPORT: 

TOP FIVE REASONS TO ATTEND THE DRI ANNUAL MEETING 

1. Learn New Stuff. This yearõs DRI annual 

meeting features outstanding programs. David 

C. Drummond, Googleõs Chief Legal Officer, 

opens the meeting with his perspective on the 

changing business and legal landscape that will 

affect your practice. Jeffrey Toobin will 

breakdown the power and politics animating 

recent Supreme Court decisions. The Awards 

Luncheon speaker, Vernice òFlyGirló Armour, is 

the first African-American woman combat pilot 

in the U.S. Armed Forces. Her high-energy 

presentation will offer tips on how to win in 

business and in life. Fridayõs keynote speakers 

are MSNBCõs Morning Joe co-hosts, Joe 

Scarborough and Mika Brzezinski, who will 

provide their spin on the mid-term-elections. On 

Saturday, John Rizzo, the former chief legal 

officer at the CIA and the author of Company 

Man, will provide a personal, lawyerõs 

perspective, about the war on terror.  

You can earn up to 12 hours of CLE credit. 

DRIõs substantive law and practice area 

committees have planned cutting-edge 

programs.  Return to your law practice 

energized and armed with new legal theories 

and innovative techniques and strategies to 

benefit your firms and clients. 

2. Strengthen Your Network. Learn from over 

1,100 attorneys and clients attending the 

conference as you meet and discuss in 

between sessions, on the Exhibit Hall floor, or 

while exploring San Francisco.  The meeting 

opens on Wednesday with the New and 

Prospective Members Reception in the Exhibit 

Showcase. During the Welcome Reception, 

hosted by the Young Lawyers Committee, you 

will stroll through some of San Franciscoõs 

famous neighborhoods, experience amazing 

foods, and enjoy time with friends. Thursday 

spend the evening at AT&T Park, a landmark 

venue with breathtaking Bay views. You will be 

amazed by your surroundings and enjoy good 

food, drink, fun, and music. Friday evening 

brings the Networking Reception hosted by DRI 

International and the DRI Diversity Committee. 

It is open to all and a perfect place to meet 

friends prior to enjoying an evening on the 

town. On Saturday night, experience great food 

and wine from the Sonoma and Napa regions 

at the Presidentõs Gala.  

Also, the Mid Region 

(members from Kansas, 

Nebraska, Missouri, Iowa, 

Colorado and Utah) is 

planning a cruise for Friday 

night (let me know if you 

are interested in this). You 

will be able to rely on 

your growing network of 

colleagues when youõre 

back in the office and 

struggling with a 

challenging client issue, need a referral or help 

with a management situation. 

3. Meet with Vendors. Get a leg up as you talk 

with vendors and preview new products and 

services in the Exhibit Hall. It is a symbiotic 

relationship.  You need their medical, 

engineering, financial, court reporting, case 

management and other services and they need 

your business. 

4. Join the Defense Profession. Newer 

members, youõre not alone. The Annual 

Meeting will introduce you to the Association, 

and help you meet colleagues who are also 

new in DRI. Youõll find yourself in an instant 

group of friends who will become a valuable 

network as you continue on in your career. 

5. Find Your Heart in San Francisco. Join us for 

DRIõs 2014 Annual MeetingñòDRI for Lifeóñ

October 22ð26, at the San Francisco Marriott 

Marquis. Cosmopolitan flair, spectacular 

scenery, and cultural diversity make San 

Francisco one of the top destinations in the 

world. Perennial favorites include Fishermanõs 

Wharf, Chinatown, the cable cars, Golden Gate 

Bridge, and the nearby wine country. The city is 

acclaimed as home of the worldõs best 

restaurants and its shopping hub, Union 

Square, anchors a whoõs who of world-famous 

stores just steps from the Marriott Marquis.  

See you in San Francisco. ¡ 

F. James Robinson 

Hite, Fanning & 

Honeyman L.L.P. 

DRI 2014 

Seminars 
 

September 30 

Defending Drug and 

Medical Device  

Litigation Primer 

Chicago, IL 
 

October 1 

Rules of Engagement: 

Effective Construction 

Scheduling 

WEBCAST 
 

October 22 

2014 Annual Meeting 

San Francisco, CA 
 

November 6 

Asbestos Medicine 

San Francisco, CA 
 

November 6 

Fire Science and 

Litigation 

Scottsdale, AZ 
 

November 13 

Complex Medicine 

San Diego, CA 
 

December 4 

Insurance Coverage & 

Practice Symposium 

New York, NY 
 

December 4 

Professional Liability 

New York, NY 
 

DRI 2015 

Seminars 
January 29 

Civil Rights and 

Governmental Tort 

Liability 

San Diego, CA 
 

February 4 

Product Liability 

Conference 

Las Vegas, NV 
 

 

 

Visit www.DRI.org for  

additional information 

http://www.DRI.org
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On July 18, I attended the funeral 

service for my former partner, friend and 

mentor, Jack Lively.  The pews of 

Coffeyvilleõs First Presbyterian Church ñ 

where Jack often served as òminister 

pro temó ñ were completely full and 

many persons stood during the service.  

I looked around for familiar faces.  Of 

course there were the lawyers and 

judges from the various southeast 

Kansas towns with whom Jack had 

practiced, appeared before and served.  

There were Montgomery County 

residents, many of whom I recalled as 

having been Jackõs clients.  There were 

former Montgomery County residents 

who travelled from considerable 

distances to honor Jackõs life.  But every 

one was a person whose life Jack had 

touched, in many ways, over his 82-

years, almost all of which he had spent 

in Coffeyville.  One way or other, all 

present had been Jackõs friend because, 

without question, Jack had been theirs.   

I assume that many of you knew Jack.  

He was very active in the KADC.  But 

for those of you who did not, you 

missed a great and memorable 

opportunity.   

If you pull up Jackõs obituary on the 

internet, and I encourage you to do so, 

(http://dwbfh.com/tribute/

details/1305/Jack_L_Lively/

obituary.html), you will see that he 

accomplished much in three separate 

public endeavors.  He was an excellent 

trial lawyer, as recognized by his election 

to the American College of Trial Lawyers, 

a very selective organization.  He was a 

district judge who, in addition to his 

duties in Montgomery County, presided 

over trials throughout Kansas.  As an Air 

Force officer, he attained the rank of 

major general. Jack was rightfully proud 

of these accomplishments but, in my 

opinion, the opinions of many others 

and, I suspect in his own opinion, these 

attainments were not the most 

important.  The things which were 

most important to Jack were, first and 

foremost, Marilyn, his wife of 60 years, 

his children, his grandchildren and you.  

Thatõs right, you, because Jack always 

was interested in, and concerned for, 

others.  When he met someone for the 

first time, he wanted to know about 

that person ñ not in the manner of a 

disingenuous politician who really is 

concerned only with himself ñ but out 

of genuine interest in that personõs 

background, career and family.  Jack 

liked people and people liked Jack.  He 

remembered people and people 

remembered him.   

Since most of you are lawyers, you 

should know that Jack also was the 

consummate professional in terms of 

practicing law.  He worked hard.  He 

studied the cases.  He prepared and 

then prepared some more.  He was 

confident about his positions, but also 

practical and objective.  He liked being 

a trial lawyer, enjoyed being in court 

and representing his clients.  He took 

his work seriously, but not himself.  He 

had a great sense of humor and 

laughed a lot.  He was an advocate, but 

he respected opposing counsel.  As with 

all trial lawyers, Jack occasionally 

expressed frustration about what an 

opposing lawyer had done in a 

deposition or trial but it was never 

directed in a personal way.  In the nine 

years I practiced law with Jack, I cannot 

recall a single occasion when he said 

something personally negative about 

another lawyer. Jack clearly understood 

the meaning and consequences of the 

saying òwhat goes around, comes 

around,ó something which some 

lawyers today seem either to have 

forgotten or to have never learned in 

the first place.   

I never had the opportunity to appear in 

Jackõs courtroom, so I spoke with some 

lawyers who did.  All said that Jack 

expected counsel to be prepared, would 

listen patiently to arguments and then 

make prompt rulings.  The lawyers also 

said that Jack, too, was prepared, 

absolutely fair (òright down the middleó 

according to Fred Spigarelli), respectful 

to counsel and even-tempered.  Curt 

Schneider described Jack as always kind 

to both lawyers and litigants.  Several 

lawyers remarked that Jack smiled a lot, 

which he did; but Kurt Kerns 

commented, not in a negative way, that it 

made Jack òhard to read.ó  Jack let the 

lawyers try their cases but he was 

solicitous of jurorsõ time and, of course, 

he often knew many of the jurors 

personally, and vice versa, which another 

lawyer said made him a òlittle nervous.ó  

The word which came up in every 

conversation was ògentleman.ó  In other 

words, Jack was the same person on the 

bench as he was as a lawyer and, most 

important, in his personal life. I donõt 

think Jack will be offended if I 

summarize his life by using the U.S. 

Navyõs words representing recognition 

of outstanding performance:  òWell 

Done.ó ¡ 

JACK LIVELY TRIBUTE 
by Monti L. Belot, U.S. District Court Senior Judge 

http://dwbfh.com/tribute/details/1305/Jack_L_Lively/obituary.html
http://dwbfh.com/tribute/details/1305/Jack_L_Lively/obituary.html
http://dwbfh.com/tribute/details/1305/Jack_L_Lively/obituary.html
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The Kansas Bar Association awarded 

KADC member F. James (òJimó) 

Robinson, Jr. the 2014 Distinguished 

Service Award at the KBA Annual 

Meeting last week.  The Distinguished 

Service Award recognizes an individual 

for continuous long-standing service on 

behalf of the legal profession or the 

public, rather than the successful 

accomplishment of a single task or 

service.  The recipient must be a lawyer 

and must have a made a significant 

contribution to the altruistic goals of 

the legal profession or the public.   Only 

one Distinguished Service Award is 

given in any one year and the award is 

given only in those years when it is 

determined that there is a worthy 

recipient. 

Jim is a senior partner in the law firm of 

Hite, Fanning & Honeyman LLP. A 

seasoned business litigator with 32 

years of experience, he has 

successfully litigated numerous 

prominent, high-profile cases over the 

course of his career. He concentrates 

his practice on representing clients in 

business litigation, construction 

litigation, professional liability and 

products liability matters. Throughout 

his career, Jim has been an active 

member of the legal community and 

assumed several leadership roles. He is 

a past president of KADC, the current 

Kansas state representative to DRI, a 

past member of the Wichita Bar 

Associationõs Board of Governors, 

immediate past chair of the Wichita Bar 

Associationõs Legislative Committee, 

and chair of KBAõs Legislative 

Committee.   

Jim received KADCõs Distinguished 

Service Award in 2007, which is given 

to a member for his or her exceptional 

service to KADC.  Jim also is a three-

time recipient of KADCõs Silver Helmet 

Award, which is awarded to a KADC 

member who has made great 

contributions in legislative matters.  In 

2013, the award was renamed in Jimõs 

honor as the Jim Robinson Silver 

Helmet Award. 

Congratulations Jim! ¡ 

KADC MEMBER JIM ROBINSON RECEIVES KBA DISTINGUISHED SERVICE AWARD 

Look for information about the Amicus Committee, now chaired by Anne Kindling, in the next issue of the 

Journal.  The committee is developing an Amicus Brief Request Form that will streamline the process for 

requesting KADCõs consideration if you have a case pending in the appellate courts that raises issues of 

significance to members of the defense bar.  In the meantime, you can submit requests via email to Anne 

at akindlin@stormontvail.org or by phone at (785) 354-5437.  

Thank you to the following for their service on the Amicus Committee: 

Anne Kindling, Stormont-Vail HealthCare, Inc., Chair 

Bill Townsley, Fleeson, Gooing, Coulson & Kitch, LLC 

Steve Kerwick, Foulston Siefkin LLC 

Amy Morgan, Polsinelli PC 

Sarah Warner, Thompson Ramsdell Qualseth & Warner, P.A. 

Mike Kelly, Morrow Willnauer Klosterman Church LLC ¡ 

 

AMICUS COMMITTEE UPDATE 

Anne Kindling 

Stormont-Vail  

HealthCare, Inc. 

mailto:akindlin@stormontvail.org
http://kadc.org/Membership/ProfileDetails.aspx?DSParam1=5152
http://kadc.org/Membership/ProfileDetails.aspx?DSParam1=5121
http://kadc.org/Membership/ProfileDetails.aspx?DSParam1=5077
http://kadc.org/Membership/ProfileDetails.aspx?DSParam1=5153
http://kadc.org/Membership/ProfileDetails.aspx?DSParam1=5030
http://kadc.org/Membership/ProfileDetails.aspx?DSParam1=6301
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REGISTER NOW! The 2014 KADC Annual Meeting is set for 

December 5-6. Once again, the event will take place on the 

beautiful Country Club Plaza in Kansas Cityñjust in time to 

enjoy the lights and atmosphere of the holiday season. And 

while the weather may be chilly in December outside, inside 

the Marriott the educational, networking, and fellowship 

opportunities will be on fire! 

This year's Annual Meeting planning committee has been 

hard at work putting together a fabulous line-up, balancing 

practical skills with discussion of important legal issues with 

ethics and general hilarity. To give you a taste, the 

programming will include: 

¶ A panel of nationally renowned civil attorneys who 

together have argued more than 60 cases before the 

Supreme Court of the United States, discussing 

important civil issues before the Court in the 2013-

2014 and 2014 -2015 term. This presentation, 

featuring Kannon Shanmugam (William & Connolly, LLP) 

and David Frederick (Kellogg Huber Hansen Todd Evans 

& Figel, PLLC), and moderated by Steve McAllister, will 

be sure to be informative, thought-provoking, and 

entertaining. You do not want to miss it! 

¶ Attorney/humorist Kevin Underhill of Lowering The Bar 

(www.loweringthebar.net). Lowering The Bar's tagline is 

"Legal Humor. Seriously." Underhill will discuss some of 

the more interesting stories he has blogged about over 

the past year, from "Bad Attitude Costs Texas in Fee 

Dispute" (see here), to "Is a Contract Written on Toilet 

Paper Enforceable?" (see here), to "Fight Continues over 

Right to Monkey Selfie" (see here). Underhill will also 

review common ethical pitfalls he has encountered, 

examining the question, "How do good attorneys 

actually become involved in something like this?" 

¶ Programming by Jabez LeBret of Get Noticed, Get 

Found for attorneys who practice in the digital ageñ

looking at practical and ethical issues tied to an 

attorney or firm's online presence. From "The Ethics of 

Being Online" to more pragmatic aspects of "Reputation 

Defense" in the age of online comment chains and 

nonaffiliated websites (from Google to Avvo), these 

programs will provide must-know information for 

attorneys practicing in 2014 and 2015. 

¶ Three breakout programs 

targeted specifically to newer 

members of our profession, 

designed to answer some of the 

most common issues facing 

young lawyers so they can return 

to work more effective and 

efficient professionals. These 

programs will examine the 

questions, "How can I market my 

skills to partners and to 

potential clients?" and "What do 

I need to know and do to be an 

effective Second Chair?" The 

breakout session will also 

feature a presentation by two district court judges, 

providing tips for what to do when an associate is 

handed a motion and asked to "go argue this." 

¶ Lots more programming that you will benefit from and 

put to use on Monday when you return to the office, 

from a discussion of the recent changes to Rule 26, 

featuring a panel of federal district judges and 

attorneys who will provide practical suggestions and 

insight as to how the revisions to the discovery rules will 

affect your practice, to an examination of Kansas's 

recent adoption of the Daubert standard and other 

legislative changes, to how to best prepare corporate 

counsel for deposition and trial. Not to mention, of 

course, annual favorites like the Kansas Case Law 

Update. 

And in case that wasn't enough, the Annual Meeting will 

provide ample opportunity for networking and socializing with 

friends and colleagues. Everyone knows about the John 

Hayes Libation Break, Business Luncheon, cocktail reception, 

and dine-arounds. But stay tuned for more details about new 

eventsñincluding KADC's first-ever "Watch Party" for the 

KU/Florida men's basketball showdown on Friday evening! 

Register for the Annual Meeting online: 

http://kadc.org/NewsEvents/KADCAnnualConference.aspx. 

The registration brochure can also be found on pages 8-12 of 

this newsletter. We look forward to seeing you there! ¡ 

KADC ANNUAL CONFERENCE:  

GET A JUMP-START ON A SUCCESSFUL 2015! 

Sarah E. Warner 

Thompson Ramsdell 

Qualseth & Warner, P.A. 

http://kadc.org/NewsEvents/KADCAnnualConference.aspx
http://www.wc.com/kshanmugam
http://www.khhte.com/attorneys-David-Frederick.html
http://trqlaw.com/attorney-stephen-mcallister.shtml
http://www.loweringthebar.net/about-the-author.html
http://www.loweringthebar.net
http://www.loweringthebar.net/2014/06/bad-attitude-costs-texas.html
http://www.loweringthebar.net/2014/06/toilet-paper-contract.html
http://www.loweringthebar.net/2014/08/fight-continues-over-right-to-monkey-selfie.html
http://gngf.com/about-us/leadership-bio/jabez-lebret/
http://kadc.org/NewsEvents/KADCAnnualConference.aspx
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Fortunately for the legal community, the 

Honorable Sally Pokorny used to live 

across the street from a law school. 

Judge Pokorny did not always want to 

be a lawyer. Her dream was to be a 

teacher. That is, until her first time 

student teaching. Unhappy with her 

experiences as a student teacher, 

Judge Pokorny sat on her front porch 

and contemplated her next move. 

Simply seeing the law school across the 

street from her home prompted Judge 

Pokorny to take the LSAT and apply to 

law school. 

 òGoing to law school was not the plan,ó 

Judge Pokorny said. òIt is the story of a 

thing that is not the plan being the best 

thing that can happen.ó 

Once enrolled at Washburn University 

School of Law, Judge Pokorny found her 

favorite aspect of law school to be the 

camaraderie. Judge Pokorny described 

it as a true bonding experience. òItõs 

one of the reasons Iõve always liked 

Washburn. You were really close with 

your professors and their doors were 

open.ó 

Judge Pokorny began her legal career 

as a prosecutor in Independence and 

continued to work in the Shawnee 

County District Attorneyõs office. She 

then returned home to Independence 

and private practice. Judge Pokorny 

served one term as county attorney 

before her career took her to Lawrence 

to practice with David Brown. After two 

years of practicing in Lawrence, there 

was an opening on the Douglas County 

District Court, and Judge Pokorny was 

appointed to the bench in 2009. 

Judge Pokornyõs advice for attorneys 

appearing in her court is simple, with an 

emphasis on punctuality and 

communication. òIt is basic, but I keep 

repeating it. Be on time. Talk to your 

client before you show up. Be 

prepared.ó Judge Pokorny also advises 

counsel to have a copy of any case they 

may cite in arguments to hand to her. 

She also appreciates when attorneys 

attach copies of cited cases to their 

briefs. òThese are very simple rules,ó 

Judge Pokorny said, òbut if people 

would follow them, everybodyõs life 

would be better.ó 

Following these simple rules are, to 

Judge Pokorny, essential to success as 

an attorney. While she expressed 

sympathy for attorneysõ very busy of 

schedules, she noted, òthere comes a 

point when you get so busy chopping 

wood that you forget to sharpen your 

ax. 

Youõre asking for an accident, and the 

accident for attorneys is malpractice.ó 

She advises attorneys keep their ax 

sharp with those basics. 

Judge Pokorny notes that these basics 

practices along with òkilling with 

kindness and civilityó lay the 

groundwork for an attorneyõs 

reputation. Judge Pokorny advises 

thinking about the implications of your 

actions during litigation and in the 

courtroom. òYou donõt want just a short 

term win, you are looking for a long-

term relationship.ó 

Relationships and connections to the 

legal community are, according to 

Judge Pokorny, marketing at its finest. 

Judge Pokorny encourages involvement 

in professional associations:  òI donõt 

care how many yellow page ads, TV ads, 

or billboards you have, your best cases 

will come from other 

attorneys who 

understand what you 

do and what you do 

well.ó To make these 

connections, Judge 

Pokorny advises 

joining professional 

organizations even if 

they do not exactly fit 

your practice. òYouõll 

meet attorneys from 

all over the state, 

youõll get to know them, and youõll be 

amazed at what cases come your way 

through referrals from those 

connections.ó Judge Pokorny sees in 

professional associations the same 

benefits she experienced in law school. 

òItõs good camaraderie,ó she said. 

When she is not on the bench, Judge 

Pokorny loves to read and enjoys travel 

when she has the time. A former 

runner, Judge Pokorny has always tried 

to do some kind of exercise, for stress 

relief as much as anything else. She 

now participates in zumba and yoga 

classes and has recently taken up 

gardening. 

Being open to new hobbies and 

experiences is a repeating theme for 

Judge Pokorny. She advises attorneys 

to be thoughtful about their careers 

and, if practice is a source of 

unhappiness, òanalyze the fact that you 

have a great education that has taught 

you a lot of interesting things and has 

taught you great thinking skills. Find 

something you do like to do, donõt stay 

an unhappy attorney.ó 

òWe all need to be braver about 

creating our own change and not having 

it forced upon us,ó Judge Pokorny said. 

Lucky for KADC, Judge Pokorny acted 

on her own advice and made a change 

from student teacher to law student. ¡ 

 

JUDICIAL SPOTLIGHT: THE HONORABLE SALLY POKORNY 

Sarah A. Morse 

Fisher Patterson 

Sayler & Smith LLP 
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Despite arriving at the profession òby 

accident,ó KADC young lawyer Matt 

Wengert has found a home in the 

profession at Wallace Saundersõ 

Overland Park office. òI think I became 

an attorney by accident,ó Matt said. òI 

started out as a math and physics 

major with a plan to obtain a masters in 

civil engineering. I made it through two 

full years of math and physics classes 

and realized I couldnõt do that for the 

rest of my life. The monotony of the 

numbers got to me, and I decided that I 

needed a change.ó 

Mattõs roommate at the time had just 

been accepted to law school and 

encouraged Matt to enroll in òThe Legal 

Process and System.ó The class was 

taught by a local attorney, and the class 

was structured like a law school class. 

òAfter taking that class, I knew I wanted 

to become a lawyer,ó Matt said. 

Matt was born in Cape Girardeau, 

Missouri and shortly after moved to 

Perryville, Missouri, approximately 70 

miles south of St. Louis. Matt attended 

Rockhurst University in Kansas City and 

graduated cum laude with degrees in 

history and political science. After 

graduation, Matt was appointed to the 

Universityõs Board of Trustees in the 

young alumni position. Matt obtained 

his law degree from UMKC in 2010. 

While at UMKC, he was a Note and 

Comment editor on the UMKC Law 

Review. 

During the summer after his second 

year of law school, Matt clerked at 

Wallace Saunders. During his third year, 

Matt clerked for the Honorable Carl 

Mueller and Rebecca Magruder at the 

Missouri Division of Workersõ 

Compensation in Kansas City. 

After graduation, Matt joined the 

Wallace Saunders firm in August 2010. 

Mattõs favorite part about practicing law 

is that each case tells a different story. 

òUnderstanding the environment in 

which my clients operate allows me to 

better represent their interests. This 

approach has afforded me the 

opportunity to meet all kinds of 

interesting people and learn about 

operations in several different 

industries, which I otherwise would not 

have been able to do.ó 

Early in his practice, Matt learned a 

valuable lesson from one of the senior 

partners at his firm. òRich Enochs 

always made it a point to pick up the 

phone and call people. Whether it was a 

client or opposing counsel, Rich was 

always on the phone. 

It is amazing how the 

tone and wording of 

an email can be 

misinterpreted and 

how a two minute 

phone call could have 

prevented a major 

misunderstanding,ó 

Matt said. Matt has 

found, òif you keep an 

open and courteous 

dialogue with 

opposing counsel, you are able to 

effectively represent your client, while 

maintaining professional relationships.ó 

Matt and his wife, Bridget, have been 

married for six years. When he is not 

chasing his two daughters Adelaide (3) 

and Charlotte (1) around, Matt enjoys 

playing golf or watching sports. While 

he acknowledges he is prepared for the 

backlash that will come with 

announcing this in a Kansas 

publication, Matt was sure to note he is 

a diehard Mizzou Tiger and St. Louis 

Cardinals fan. 

When Matt returns home to Perryville, 

he spends time with his family in the 

bakery they have owned for over 70 

years. The bakery makes everything 

from wedding cakes to breads, cookies, 

and donuts. In high school and college, 

Matt would work the night shift with his 

dad and uncles, and to this day, he will 

still visit the bakery around 1 a.m. to 

have a hot donut and talk with his dad 

and uncles. ¡ 

 

YOUNG LAWYER HIGHLIGHT: MATTHEW WENGERT 

Sarah A. Morse 

Fisher Patterson 

Sayler & Smith LLP 
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This summer the Tenth Circuit joined 

the Seventh and D.C. Circuits in holding 

that a claim of constructive discharge 

under Title VII does not accrue at the 

time that the employee resigns or 

provides notice of resignation; rather, 

the cause of action accrues when the 

last act of underlying discrimination or 

harassment by the employer occurs.   

In Green v. Donahoe, No. 13-1096 (10 th 

Cir. July 28, 2014), the plaintiff, a 

federal employee, filed an action in 

federal district court, alleging (among 

other issues) that he was forced to 

resign due to alleged ongoing 

harassment and workplace bullying.  

The federal district court dismissed the 

plaintiffõs constructive discharge claim 

on the basis that the plaintiff failed to 

timely contact an EEO Counselor within 

45-days of the last alleged 

discriminatory or harassing conduct, 

which allegedly formed the basis of that 

claim.  

On appeal, the Tenth Circuit recognized 

that a claim for constructive discharge 

occurs when òan employer unlawfully 

creates working conditions so 

intolerable that a reasonable person in 

the employeeõs position would feel 

forced to resignó, citing Lockheed 

Martin Corp. v. Admin. Review Bd., 717 

F.3d 1121, 1133 (10th Cir. 2013).   The 

Green plaintiff claimed the district court 

erred when it held his constructive 

discharge was time-barred.  Specifically, 

the plaintiff argued that the 45-day 

limitations period did not begin to run 

until he provided notice of his 

resignation.    

The Tenth Circuit recognized that, for 

most limitations periods, òthe clock 

starts running when the plaintiff first 

knew or should have known of his 

injury.ó Almond v. Unified Sch. Dist. No. 

501 , 665 F.3d 1174, 1176 (10 th Cir. 

2011).   In the employment 

discrimination context, the Court noted: 

òô[T]his rule generally means that a 

claim accrues when the disputed 

employment practice ð the 

demotion, transfer, firing, refusal to 

hire, or the like ð is first announced 

to the plaintiff.õ Id. at 1177. Unlike 

formal discharges, however, ô[a] 

constructive discharge involves 

both an employeeõs decision to 

leave and [the employerõs] 

precipitating conduct.õ Suders, 542 

U.S. at 148 (emphasis added). This 

feature creates interesting issues 

regarding when such a claim 

accrues, and hence when a claim is 

timely.ó 

The Tenth Circuit acknowledged that 

the Second, Fourth and Ninth Circuits 

have held that the cause of action 

accrues on 

resignation or 

notice of 

resignation. Yet, 

the Tenth Circuit 

disagreed: 

ò[W]e cannot 

endorse the 

legal fiction 

that the 

employeeõs 

resignation, or notice of 

resignation, is a ôdiscriminatory actõ 

of the employer.  Such a fiction 

stretches the language of 29 C.F.R. 

Ä 1614.105(a)(1) too far.ó 

Because the plaintiff in Green did not 

visit the EEO counselor within 45 days 

of the alleged harassment and bullying, 

which formed the basis for his 

constructive discharge claim, the court 

affirmed the dismissal of that claim.  

Practice Pointer: The next time you are 

faced with the defense of a constructive 

discharge claim be sure to consider 

whether the plaintiff timely raised the 

underlying alleged acts of 

discrimination or retaliation to 

determine whether such claim is time-

barred. ¡ 

TENTH CIRCUIT DECISION, GREEN V. DONAHOE, ADDRESSES CIRCUIT SPLIT 

ON ACCRUAL OF CONSTRUCTIVE DISCHARGE CLAIMS 

Jackie M. Sexton 

Foland & Wickens PC 
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The Kansas Bar Foundation held 

quarterly Trustee Meetings in June and 

September in Topeka.  The KBF 

decided to take over responsibility for 

the golf tournament held in conjunction 

with the KBA Annual Meeting and will 

use the tournament as a fundraiser 

with all proceeds benefitting KBF and 

its mission.  The KBF golf tournament 

was held at the Topeka Country Club on 

September 18, 2014.  In addition, the 

KBF also decided to open up its Fellows 

Dinner to the entire Kansas bar at this 

yearõs KBA Annual Meeting.  Since the 

KBF Fellows Dinner is the only òofficialó 

option for those wishing to have a 

social dining experience prior to the Bar 

Show, the KBF used this as an 

opportunity to attract new fellows to join 

the KBF.  The Fellows Dinner was held 

on September 19, 2014 in the large 

ballroom at Manor Conference Center 

prior to the Bar Show. 

KADCõs designee to the KBF, Nathan D. 

Leadstrom, was also appointed to the 

KBF IOLTA Committee for the next year, 

replacing KADCõs previous designee 

Amy E. Morgan.  The KBF IOLTA 

Committee is responsible for policy and 

decision-making related to the KBFõs 

use and grants of IOLTA funds, as well 

as awareness and related initiatives.  

The IOLTA Committee is composed of: 

three appointments by the KBF; three 

appointments by the KBA; one 

appointment by the Kansas Trial 

Lawyers Association, one appointment 

by KADC, one appointment by the 

Kansas Supreme Court, one 

appointment by the Kansas Governor, 

and one appointment by the Kansas 

Bankerõs Association.  

The KBF also heard an update from its 

investment committee on the RFP 

process for a possible change in where 

KBF would hold its investments.  The 

KBF has been with G-Trust for a number 

of years, but with G-Trustõs merger with 

another company, the KBF wanted to 

make sure it was still the best option.  

The investment committee 

recommended a change to Clayton 

Financial Services which narrowly 

edged-out G-Trust as the best option 

based upon the committeeõs detailed 

analysis of each firmõs responses and 

interviews.  Following spirited debate, 

the KBF took the recommendation and 

decided to switch all of its investments 

over to Clayton Financial Services. 

Immediately upon 

adjournment of the 

June quarterly 

meeting, the KBF 

held its Annual 

Meeting for the 

election of 

incoming officers 

for the next year.  

Katherine L. Kirk 

passed the gavel 

to Edward J. Nazar 

who was elected as 

the incoming Board 

President for the 

KBF.  The slate of 

incoming officers elected also included 

Laura L. Ice as President-Elect and 

KADC Member Todd Thompson as 

Secretary-Treasurer.  Jordan Yochim 

was retained as Executive Director 

following a positive review and 

evaluation. The September KBF Trustee 

meeting was held on Saturday, 

September 20, 2014, in conjunction 

with the KBA Annual Meeting in Topeka, 

more details on the September meeting 

will follow. ¡ 

KANSAS BAR FOUNDATION UPDATE 

Nathan D.  Leadstrom 

Goodell, Stratton, 

Edmonds & Palmer, 

LLP 
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